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Minutes of a meeting of the Reaseheath College Board

held on Thursday, 17 March 2011  



PRESENT:

John Platt (Chair)






Nick Carey






Meredydd David






Carrie de Silva

Roland Griffiths

Melvin Johnson

Denis Parton

Gavin Patience

Richard Ratcliffe






Robyn Rogerson (for Part I only) 
                                                           Rose Rowland  
Penny Rudd






Emily Thrane

Steve Wilkinson



IN ATTENDANCE:
Dave Kynaston, Vice Principal






Graeme Lavery, Director of Finance






Margaret Hutchinson, Clerk to the Board



Mark Embrey, Director of Resources (for items 8-12)

PART I
1.  APOLOGIES 

1.1    Apologies had been received from Jon Furber and Natalie Wurmli.
1.2
It was RESOLVED that the apologies for absence from Jon Furber and Natalie Wurmli be received.

2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

No interests were declared.
3. MINUTES AND MATTER ARISING 
3.1   It was RESOLVED that Part I of the minutes of the meeting of the Reaseheath College Board held on 25 November 2010 be confirmed as a correct record. 
3.2 
There were no matters arising from the minutes not covered by the agenda.
4. AUDIT COMMITTEE 
4.1 
Steve Wilkinson, Chair of the Audit Committee, presented the Audit Committee unconfirmed minutes of the meeting held on 17 February 2011. 
4.2 He reported that it was a routine meeting with few items to bring to the attention of the Board.
4.3 
Note was made of Item 10 Risk Management and the discussion on Risk Appetite leading to the agreement that the issue should be included in the agenda for the Board Development Day on 12th May, prior to its consideration by each Board Committee.  

4.4 
It was RESOLVED that the unconfirmed minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 17 February 2011 be received and noted. 
5. QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE

5.1 
Emily Thrane, as Chair, presented the unconfirmed minutes of the meeting of the Quality and Standards Committee held on 23 February 2011, referring to the following:    
· Item 10 The Interim Teaching and Learning Report for 2010/2011 and the successful introduction of Quality Review Weeks: it was noted that arrangements had been made for Link Governors to receive these reports soon after each report was available.  

· Item 12: Key Performance Targets 2010/2011 as shown in Appendix 1 to the minutes. 

· Item 21: The Factors impacting on the College HE Strategy; Members noted that recent developments in future funding of Higher Education from 2012/2013 had significant ramifications on the current HE Strategy and its delivery at Reaseheath College. The Board noted that the HE Strategy was to be considered further at the Committee’s next meeting. 
5.2 Two queries were raised in relation to the enrolment figures that appeared on Item 19 Student Data, appearing to indicate a short fall in student numbers. The Vice Principal drew attention to the overall healthy recruitment figure of 1744 16-18 year olds compared to a target of 1737. He reassured the Board that the figures shown in the table in item 19.3, showing an apparent drop in departmental recruitment, were appearing out of context and did not take into account factors such as funding ratios. He also reassured the Board that an expected rise in Engineering recruitment to meet the 2009/2010 figure could be predicted as a result of the year-round recruitment in this area.
         5.3 
It was RESOLVED that the unconfirmed minutes of the meeting of the Quality and Standards Committee held on 23 February 2011 be received and that approval should be given to the academic performance targets as given in Appendix 1 to the minutes.  
6. FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE 

6.1 
Nick Carey, as Chair, presented the unconfirmed minutes of the meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on 24 February 2011, drawing attention to the following: 

· Item 7: The forecast Quarter 2 estimated outturn showing a favourable financial position, to be considered later in the agenda. 

· Item 8: The Financial Modelling and Ten Year forecast, showing the College’s financial expertise to maintain market share at a time of economic stringency. 
· Item 9: The Committee’s detailed consideration of the Phase 5 Capital projects, also to be considered later in the agenda 

· Item 10: The Health and Safety report, and the request for the report to show the number of accidents as a proportion of the appropriate population 

· Item 13: The HR strategy and the development of its key performance targets, including the development of a comprehensive appraisal system   
6.2 Attention was also drawn to Item 6.4 reporting on the demise of Train to Gain (TTG). Note was made of steps being taken to re-deploy where possible the small TTG group of twenty staff to enable them to retain employment with the College if they were able to provide the different skills set required for other positions and there was a sound business need for this. The Principal informed the Board of the meeting to be held in the next few days at which the group of staff were to receive further details of future employment options. It was noted, however, that regretfully a small number of redundancies might result. The Board thanked the Principal for keeping Members appraised of the situation.   
6.3 
The Chair of the Board was very pleased to report on the success of the Genus herd and the high yields that were being achieved. He congratulated the College on the farm management that had been instrumental in the production of this successful outcome. 
6.4 The Principal was asked to provide an up-date on the possible development of a University Technical College (UTC) at Reaseheath. He was pleased to report on a recent visit by the Department for Education to consider the development of a dedicated 14-18 establishment to deliver a highly specialised vocational curriculum as well as elements of the current National Curriculum. Members were informed that there was significant political and employer support for the scheme.

6.5 A query was raised as to how this development might affect University recruitment. The Board was reassured that the development might enhance HE numbers, through the specialised curriculum available, thus providing a defined career path to 14-18 year olds.  
6.6 It was RESOLVED that the unconfirmed minutes of the meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on 24 February 2011 be received and the contents noted, with the addition of Richard Ratcliffe to the list of attendees. 
7. SEARCH AND GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE (taken under PART II) 
7.1 
Emily Thrane, as Chair, presented the unconfirmed minutes of the meeting of the Search and Governance Committee held on 3 March 2011, referring to the following items: 

· Item 5 Performance Indicators: Members were pleased to be informed of their high attendance figures for the previous two years. 

· Item 6 Self Assessment: the Committee’s discussion on the future introduction of Peer Review in a timely manner, following the recommendation of the recent College Self Assessment Report.
· Item 7; the proposed arrangements for the Board Development Day on           12th May 2011. 
· Item 8: the retention of the current Committee membership for 2010/2011 with Richard Ratcliffe to be appointed as Vice Chair of the Finance and GP Committee. 

· Item 9; the arrangements for membership including the appointment of the Chair and the Vice Chairs at the July meeting of the Board. 

· Item 10: the proposed schedule of meetings for 2011/2012.    
7.2 
It was RESOLVED that the unconfirmed minutes of the meeting of the Search and Governance Committee held on 3 March 2011 be received and approval given to the following: 
· Richard Ratcliffe to be appointed as Vice Chair of the Finance and GP Committee. 

· The circulation to Governors of the proposed schedule of dates for         2011/2012.  
8. COLLEGE ACADEMIC BOARD   

8.1 
The Principal, as Chair, presented the minutes of the Higher Education and Further Education Academic Board Meetings held on 26 January and 2 February respectively. It was noted that the Academic Board meetings met on different days to allow for full consideration of the agenda items. 

8.2 The Principal highlighted the following items in the reports many of which had also been considered by the Quality and Standards Committee: 

· HE Academic Board: 
· The consideration of the course monitoring reports, and the Curriculum Managers’ identification of the main strengths and weaknesses. The Link Governors noted these points to assist them in their future discussion with departments. 

· FE Academic Board: 
· The College Self Assessment Report issues arising in each curriculum area: Link Governors again were encouraged to discuss these issues with Curriculum Managers. 

· The resolving of the lack of access to Sharepoint from student rooms. 
· The progress made to implement the SPOC Action Plan. 

· The successful implementing of Quality Review Weeks to improve teaching and learning. 

· The early identification of unsatisfactory curriculum areas and the steps taken to provide support to improve. 

· The data discrepancies on certain level 3 courses as reported to the Quality and Standards Committee. 

8.3 It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meetings of the Higher Education College Academic Board held on 26 January 2011, and of the Further Education College Academic Board held on 2 February 2011 be received. 
8.4 It was further RESOLVED that Link Governors should be asked to raise with Curriculum Managers on their next visits to College the strengths and areas for improvement for curriculum areas highlighted in the reports. 
8.5 Members were pleased to be informed that both Peter Green, Director of Quality, Learning and Support, and Melvin Johnson, Section Manager: Engineering, Construction and Adventure Sports, were trained Ofsted Inspectors. The Board congratulated Melvin Johnson on his recent completion of Ofsted training.  
9. PRINCIPAL’S REPORT
9.1 
The Principal, Meredydd David, presented the comprehensive report of activities within the College since the last meeting of the Board. He referred in his introduction to the changing education policy and funding landscape, resulting in the challenge of coping to a possible 20% reduction in public investment in the next four years. 

9.2 He was pleased, however, to report on the considerable progress made by all staff in their consideration of the forthcoming Strategic Plan, by the implementation of the new strategic planning process, empowering and engaging managers and their teams. He also referred to the considerable work that had been done on the indicative allocations of funding to determine a robust 10-Year forecast. 

9.3 He referred to the Browne Review and to the continuing lack of clarity in relation to HE funding, thus resulting in inconclusive meetings at this stage with HE partners. 
9.4 The Principal presented each section of the report and provided Members with clarification as follows:  

· The possible re-location of the Lee Westwood Golf School from the Portal Golf Club, Tarporley to Reaseheath College: note was made that discussions were at an early stage and that Governors would be kept informed of developments. 
· An appointment of a Section Manager for Animal Management would be made in the near future to replace the interim management, following the recent departure of the previous section manager for this area.    
9.5 
It was RESOLVED that the Principal’s report should be received, and the staff should be congratulated on their individual contributions to an excellently detailed report.

10. FINANCIAL ACCOUNTS 2010/11 
Management Accounts for the 7-month period ending 28 February 2011  

10.1 Graeme Lavery, Director of Finance, presented the Management Accounts for the 7-month period ending 28 February 2011. Attention was drawn to the Executive Summary and the favourable Operating Surplus variance of £32k, acknowledging an adverse of £50k against the budget without contingencies. 

10.2
Whilst the Director of Finance acknowledged the Board’s appreciation of the work of the Finance Staff to produce the detailed Management Accounts in a timely manner, he agreed that Members’ understanding of the Management Accounts might be further enhanced by the inclusion of an introductory commentary with the inclusion of the key performance indicators. 
10.3 A query was raised in relation to the IT expenditure that appeared to have been exceeded. Members were reminded that the budget was set in April of 2010 when developments such as the increase in residential accommodation, and additional classrooms at the Croft Out-Centre, both demanding IT facilities for students, were unforeseen. The Board acknowledged that in these instances the business requirements were required to be met through additional expenditure.      

10.4
It was RESOLVED that the Management Accounts for the 7-month period should be received and the contents noted. 

          Quarter 2 Review for the 2010/2011 Financial Year  

10.5
Graeme Lavery, Director of Finance, presented the Quarter 2 Review, completed after the production of the Management Accounts for the 6-month period. 

10.6
He was pleased to report that the quarter 2 review results showed a change of £1.2m on the income stream and £0.6m on the expenditure line, resulting in an increase on the current estimated outturn from £0.647m to £1.202m, a figure that included contingencies. 
10.7 Members requested what the final outturn surplus might be and the Director of Finance predicted a figure in the region of £1m.  

10.8 
It was RESOLVED that the Quarter 2 Review for the Financial Year 2010/2011 should be received and its pleasing results noted. 
11. PROPERTY STRATEGY
Progress Report
11.1 Mark Embrey, Director of Resources, presented the progress report on the Property Strategy, including the following developments:
· Animal Management Phase 2: another company were to be engaged to address the continuing need for heating and ventilation rectification.  
· Food Centre of Excellence: the project would be completed in ten weeks, following the delay arising from the inclement weather, now minimised somewhat following recent progress. 
· Anaerobic Digester: the Board was pleased to note that this was soon to be completed within budget. 

· Halls of Residence: A number of options, including the possibility of site purchase, were being considered, and the Finance and GP Committee would be presented with a paper for detailed consideration in the near future.  

11.2 
It was RESOLVED that the progress report prepared by the Director of Resources on Capital Projects be received and noted.

         College Estate/Campus Capital Strategy
11.3
Mark Embrey, Director of Resources, presented his paper on Phase 5 Capital Projects, previously considered in detail at the meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee, outlining the two Options 1 and 2 for the funding of the project.  

11.4 
Note was made of the Finance and General Purposes Committee recommendation to the Board as follows:  

· The approval of the essential short term projects, namely the Genus project, the HE Centre completion and the additional farm developments, totalling £400k.
·   The support of the submission of the Heritage Lottery Bid for the animal care, horticulture and commercial outlet (HAMSTER) project, with matched funding of £300k.   

·   Approval of the Phase 5 projects, subject to affordability when the College’s budget is confirmed.
11.5 The Board was informed that since the meeting of the Finance and GP Committee it had become evident that approval was required to an item of expenditure in advance of the Board’s full consideration of Phase 5 expenditure at its May meeting, namely expenditure on Adventure Sports, by a release of a £100k from the Capital Expenditure budget. 
11.6 Following discussion, it was RESOLVED that approval should be given to the following:  
· Essential short term projects, namely the Genus project, the HE Centre completion and the additional farm developments, totalling £400k. 

· Support of the submission of the Heritage Lottery Bid for the animal care, horticulture and commercial outlet (HAMSTER) project, with matched funding of £300k.
· Approval of the Phase 5 projects, subject to affordability when the College’s budget is confirmed.
· The funding of Adventure Sports refurbishment (Part of Phase 5) of £100k to be made available from the Capital Expenditure budget for 2011/2012.   
12. TUITION FEES 
12.1 
Graeme Lavery, Director of Finance, gave his report on the proposed tuition fees for the academic year 2011/2012.


12.2
The Board was reassured that the proposed increase in tuition fees of 3% was typical for the sector.


12.3 
It was RESOLVED that the proposed level of tuition fees for 2011/2012 should be approved.  

13. STRATEGIC DEVELOPMENT PLANNING 
13.1 The Principal, Meredydd David, gave his monitoring report on the 2010/2011 College Strategic Action Plan. 


13.2
Attention was drawn to the good progress made on the implementation of the Action Plan. 


13.3
It was RESOLVED
that the monitoring report on the Strategic Action Plan for 2010/11 be received.

14. COLLEGE SELF-ASSESSMENT REPORT 2009/10 - UP-DATE JANUARY 2011 
14.1 The Principal presented a paper prepared by Peter Green, the Director of Quality, Learning and Support, providing the January 2011 up-date on the 2009/2010 College Self-Assessment Report. 
14.2 Members noted that, whilst there were no major issues that had not been addressed, there were a number of areas that require closer monitoring and further work during 2010/2011, namely: 

· Careers guidance and advice co-ordination 

· An effective Customer Relations Management (CRM) system 

· Staff personal development reviews 

· Governor “Peer reviews”

· Development of a Virtual Learning Environment (VLE) 

14.3  
A query was raised in relation to the careers advice currently available. The Board was informed that increasing emphasis was being placed on work readiness, employability skills and future career placements in a climate where support from the Connexions service was diminishing. Members acknowledged the investment required to be placed in this increasingly important area to ensure the College retained its competitiveness with other colleges across the sector. 


14.4 
Link Governors were requested to consider their appropriate areas in the Action Plan to assist the discussion with Curriculum Managers. 


14.5 
It was RESOLVED that the contents of the 2009/2010 Self-Assessment Report Action Plan up-date should be noted. 
15. EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY REPORT 2010/2011 

15.1 The Principal presented the Equality and Diversity report prepared by Peter Green, the Director of Quality, Learning and Support, in conjunction with the Human Resources Director.  
15.2 Members acknowledged the detailed analysis that was being undertaken to monitor equality and diversity at the College. 

15.3 
It was RESOLVED that the contents of the report should be noted. 

16. ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 
16.1 It was RESOLVED that the following up-dated Policies and Strategies should be received and approved: 

· Capability Policy and Procedure

· Disciplinary Policy 

· Grievance Policy and Procedure

· Managing Attendance Policy and Procedure 

· Redundancy Policy and Procedure    

17. FUTURE MEETINGS
17.1 It was noted that the next meeting of the Board should take the form of a Board Development Day to be held on Thursday, 12 May 2011 commencing at 9.45am, and finishing around 4.00pm. 
17.2 It was further noted that a meeting of the Board was arranged to take place on Thursday, 21 July 2011 at 9.45 am. 
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